
National Finance Center 
CAPPS Notification 

OPM Pay Tables Moved to Production in PP06 

April 3, 2019 
 
Reference Number:  NFC-1554141702 
 
Dear Customer:  
 
The President signed the Executive Order Number 13866 for the pay increase and the 
National Finance Center (NFC) will start processing with Pay Period (PP) 07. 
 
We received formal guidance and the new pay tables for Calendar Year (CY) 2019 last 
week.  As a result, the new pay tables were migrated to the production environment 
over the weekend.  Please note the following scenarios: 
 

 Actions applied for PP06 as of Friday, March 29, 2019, will reflect the old pay 
rates.  
 

 Actions entered during PP06 that have not applied by Friday, March 29, 2019, 
will edit in PINE against the updated salary tables (for 2019) and fall into 
suspense.  These actions will need to have the salary information updated to 
reflect the 2019 rates in order to clear the suspense edits and apply. 

 
If you have any questions/comments regarding this notification, please send an email to 
the Annual Pay Raise Mailbox, Annual.PayRaise@usda.gov. 
 
Thank You, 
2019 Retroactive Pay Raise Team  
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